First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday November 20, 2022

Live in the FUUSM RE building parlor and on Zoom

In attendance: George Banziger, Cindy Taylor, and Ginnie McNeil on Zoom; Dawn Hewitt, chair;  Adeline and Mike Bailey, Maggie Meyer, newcomer Angel Stallard, and Mark Krivchenia (delayed arrival after coffee hour cleanup) in the parlor. 

A few minutes were spent in introductions for Angel, a first-time attendee to GSC.

Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:40 p.m. Minutes of the October meeting were approved without amendment.
Request for December Confluence submission:  Dawn reported that Rev. Kat had suggested GSC submit an article for the December Confluence regarding keeping the holidays green. Attendees agreed, and will send info to Dawn at her “church lady” address for compilation and submission. (Deadline for submissions is 11/20, but late entries may be accommodated.)
Resume composting collection in the FUUSM kitchen?
Since community meals are no longer being offered at FUUSM, the volume of compostable scraps is greatly reduced. If collection is resumed, a volunteer to remove them each week would be needed. Ginnie McNeil suggested a tabletop composter ($300 price range, but holiday shopping deals available) that would make compost on site and have it available for use on FUUSM plantings. The question of electrical use for the composter was raised. Mike Bailey volunteered to take any scraps until other options are considered.

Recycle guidelines for FUUSM

At an earlier meeting, recycling at FUUSM was discussed. During the pandemic years, any posted instructions were not well followed. Additionally, specifics for what is appropriate for recycling through Rumpke, FUUSM’s trash service, have changed. Adeline thought Vic Elam had volunteered to update instructions for posting in the kitchen and social hall. Maggie raised the question of what GSC collects for recycling. Mike said he continues to manage collection of aluminum cans that are sold periodically to replenish GSC’s “pocket change” account. He also maintains containers at the church for small, hard-to-recycle items such as batteries. It was suggested that another newsletter article would be appropriate.  Dawn also said she would be contacting the current church steward about better handling of recycling.

Land Restoration Projects  - Mark Krivchenia
Mark reported that his group of volunteers have been collecting seeds from native plants all summer and fall, with plans to process seeds in December. Next spring, the seeds will be planted at the Broughton Nature Preserve and at the Ohio River Islands sites. A cleanup day is scheduled for Middle Island on November 27, to include cutting and burning brush, weather permitting. 

FaCT Ohio update - Ginnie McNeil 
Ginnie reported that FaCT is partnering with the Buckeye Environmental Network on a public information program about radioactive brine in AquaSalina, a product being used as a dust and ice treatment on Ohio roadways. She said ODOT has conducted research on AquaSalina and determined that it is not safe to use and will not be purchased currently, but previously purchased supplies are still in use in many areas. The state does not record brine contamination, but through a grant from the state, FaCT is organizing a “brine task force” of three people to track brine contamination through soil samples collected at sites where it is suspected. They hope to have teams in northeast, central, and southeast Ohio. Dismayed about this under-reported health hazard in our region of Ohio, Maggie Meyer volunteered to write a letter to the editor of local papers. George said he had researched this problem with local officials and learned that brine waste is not used as a deicer in Muskingum Township in Washington County.

Updates on Citizens' Climate Lobby, ReImagine Appalachia, and Injection Wells 

- George Banziger (George's reports are included in full at the end of these minutes.)
CCL Ohio 6 meets tomorrow (11/21) at 7 p.m. via Zoom. CCL is promoting full funding for the Inflation Reduction Act, and lobbying legislators on secondary request bills. Injection wells - George continues working with other groups to petition the EPA to revoke the primacy of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources for permitting and monitoring Class II injection wells in Ohio. ReImagine Appalachia - focus on taking advantage of funding that is available for programs to recap orphan wells, but has seen no interest thus far from Washington County officials in setting up any kind of program.

George also reported on Marietta College plans to develop a new, expanded department: Earth, Energy, and Environment, adding sustainability studies to their petroleum engineering offerings.

MOVCA update - Adeline said MOVCA’s most recent public program was offered on Zoom, featuring six new 25-second public service announcements about fighting climate change created by students from Marietta College’s global marketing class. The program included an exchange of ideas about ways to reach young people in the region with concerns about climate change.

Clear Into The Future DuPont grant projects (Rebecca's report at end of the minutes.)

The solar charging bench is installed, and the phone charging feature is working, as confirmed by Cindy Taylor. Mike Bailey has contacted the EnGo company about other features that don’t seem to be activated. Rebecca anticipates a formal “grand opening” soon. Dawn suggested that a final report to DuPont may be required.

Other Items
Dawn said Annie Warmke and the Chalice Lighter grant committee suggested that GSC might redo the Sustainability Forum that was canceled by COVID. Discussion included the following suggestions: a hybrid (virtual and in-person) element would be required for anything we might do now; a series of meetings/webinars might be a better approach than a large in-person weekend gathering; the city partners we were hoping to include may no longer be in office. Maggie Meyer offered to consult with Annie about what we might do.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:10 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, December 18, 12:30 p.m. in the RE building parlor and on Zoom.
Addenda: November 2022 GSC Meeting
Reports for Green Sanctuary Committee meeting – November 20, 2022

Citizens Climate Lobby

Get out the Vote  In addition to the initiative sponsored by the Great Lakes chapters of CCL which I reported on at last month’s meeting, I contacted by text message all of the members of our chapter, for whom mobile phone numbers were listed (29 total) urging them to vote. I did this the week before the election.


CCL National Conference is December 3-4. It is an in-person event, but there is a virtual option (cclusa.org/fallconference).


Lobbying priorities for CCL in the lame-duck session of Congress is focused on the RISEE Act (Reinvesting in America’s Shoreline Economies and Ecosystems) and the NCARS Act (National Climate Adaptation & Resilience Strategy).
Injection Wells

There is no news yet on the petition that was filed last month with the US EPA regarding the revoking of the primacy of the Ohio Department of Natural Resources for permitting Class II injection wells in the state. The EPA is required to respond in a “reasonable period of time.”


I learned that there is a new lawsuit presented to a court in Monroe County (Ohio) involving a salt-mining company which alleges that brine waste has migrated into its mines. This suit against a disposal company was dismissed, then a higher court reversed that decision.
ReImagine Appalachia

I have learned that a few companies in Washington County are taking advantage of the opportunity to apply for funds to plug orphaned oil& gas wells. But the need is still great in this county and throughout the region. There needs to be more involvement in this effort. ODNR has more funds for this purpose than they can allocate.
Marietta College

In making inquiries about plugging orphan oil & gas wells, I contacted the previous (Bob Chase) and the current (Ben Ebenhack) chairmen of the Petroleum Engineering and Geology Department at Marietta College. They each told me about a new idea to expand this department into an entity called Earth, Energy, and the Environment. This new expansion will include renewable energy and projects to plug orphan oil & gas wells among other activities. The college is seeking $25 million for this expanded department. Some funds, equipment, and supplies have already been obtained including a mobile unit, but the fund-raising campaign is not yet public. More information will be available when the idea goes public.

George Banziger
CITF Report November 2022

Solar Bench
The solar bench is finally installed. When the Baileys checked it out, though, the wifi was not yet
functional. Mike has written to ENGO for instructions on the technological aspects of the bench.

Pollinator Habitat
Under the leadership of Andrew Clovis, the shrub border has been extended with more natives at the base of the slope, including two buttonbush propagated from locally-collected seed. On the advice of our soil expert Dylan Holdren, the team also planted a lilac near the Fort Street mowing strip to filter runoff. On November 10, a volunteer group organized by Mark Krivchenia collected seed at the habitat to be shared with the Broughton Preserve.

- Rebecca Phillips

